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City of Elko  ) 

County of Elko ) 

State of Nevada )     SS September 12, 2017 

 

The City Council of the City of Elko, State of Nevada met for a regular meeting 

beginning at 4:00 p.m., Tuesday, September 12, 2017. 

 

 This meeting was called to order by Mayor Chris Johnson. 

 

ROLL CALL 
 

Mayor Present: Chris J. Johnson 

 

Council Present: Councilman John Rice arrived at 4:05pm 

   Councilwoman Mandy Simons 

   Councilman Robert Schmidtlein 

   Councilman Reece Keener 

 

City Staff Present: Curtis Calder, City Manager 

   Scott Wilkinson, Assistant City Manager 

   Ryan Limberg, Utilities Director 

   Shanell Owen, City Clerk 

   Jonnye Jund, Administrative Services Director 

   Aubree Barnum, Human Resources Manager 

   Cathy Laughlin, City Planner 

   Ben Reed Jr., Police Chief 

   James Wiley, Parks and Recreation Director 

   Jeremy Draper, Development Manager 

Bob Thibault, Civil Engineer 

Jeff Ford, Building Official 

Matt Griego, Fire Chief 

James Foster, Airport Manager 

Mike Hess, Landfill Superintendent 

Dennis Strickland, Public Works Director 

Mike Haddenham, WRF Superintendent 

   Diann Byington, Recording Secretary 

 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

COMMENTS BY THE GENERAL PUBLIC 

 

Pursuant to N.R.S. 241, this time is devoted to comments by the public, if any, and 

discussion of those comments. No action may be taken upon a matter raised under this 

item on the agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on a successive 

agenda and identified as an item for possible action. ACTION WILL NOT BE TAKEN 

 

There were no public comments. 
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APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  August 22, 2017 Regular Session 

 

The minutes were approved by general consent. 

 

I. PRESENTATIONS 

 

C. Reading of a Proclamation by the Mayor in recognition of the rededication of the 

Western Pacific Military Blood Procurement Car “Charles O. Sweetwood” on 

September 9, 2017, and matters related thereto. INFORMATION ONLY – NON 

ACTION ITEM 

 

Mayor Johnson read the proclamation.  There was a ceremony for the rededication in Portola.  

 

Curtis Calder, City Manager, said there were some family members at the rededication.  It was a 

last minute request of the family to see if we could participate in some manner.  We were able to 

get the Proclamation before the event. 

 

A. Presentation of a Retirement Plaque to Detective Dennis Price for his 20 years of 

service on the Elko Police Department, and matters related thereto. 

INFORMATION ONLY – NON ACTION ITEM 

 

Mayor Johnson presented Dennis Price, Police Detective, a plaque for his 20 years of service. 

 

Chief Reed said Dennis has served the City very well over the last 20 years.  He has been a 

detective and our arson investigator.  The Police Department will miss Dennis and he wished 

him well. 

 

Dennis Price, Police Detective, said he appreciates the plaque because it documents 20 years.  He 

actually started in 1994 as a reserve officer.  He was a reserve when he went through the POST 

Academy.  His goal from the beginning was to serve the citizens of the City of Elko.  This is the 

only department he has ever worked in and he has loved every minute of it. 

 

B. Presentation of a Years of Service Plaque to Bernard Elvin, III, Water Sewer 

Operator II, for the Water Department for his 5 years of service, and matters 

related thereto. INFORMATION ONLY – NON ACTION ITEM  

 

Mayor Johnson presented Bernard Elvin with a plaque for his service to the City. 

 

Ryan Limberg, Utilities Director, introduced Bernard and thanked him for his 5 years of 

dedication. 

 

Bernard Elvin, III, said public service is a real honor and it has been a pleasure.  He has met a lot 

of incredible people.   
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III. PERSONNEL 

 

A. Employee Introductions: 

 

1.) Candi Quilici, Accounting Supervisor (promotion) 

Present and introduced. 

 

IV.  APPROPRIATIONS 

 

D. Review, consideration, and possible issuance of Final Acceptance for the WRF 

Potable Water Air Gap System Project, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

 The project has been completed. There were three change orders. Two of these 

related to extension in time and were zero cost change orders and one was an 

increase in cost related to modifying pump orientation and exterior piping in the 

amount of $3217.72.  RL 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein disclosed his partners at Canyon Construction are the owners of Great 

Basin Engineer Contractors.  He abstained and left the room. 

 

Ryan Limberg, Utilities Director, explained they are pleased with the work and recommend 

Council issue Final Acceptance. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

accept the WRF Potable Water Air Gap System Project and note the change order as noted 

agenda packet, in the final appropriation requirement being $179,233.94.   

 

The motion passed.  (4-0 Councilman Schmidtlein abstained.) 
    

E. Review, consideration, and possible approval of a deductive change order with 

Ruby Dome, Inc. on the Effluent Reuse and Sanitary Sewer to Elko Sports 

Complex 2017 Project, removing bid line items of work relating to boring 

underneath the railroad tracks as well as crossing the Humboldt River with sewer 

and reuse lines, and matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

 Due to remaining higher than normal water levels in the Humboldt River (the 

most recent flow measurements are at approximately 1.7’ which equates to 

approx. 30,000 gallons per minute), this portion of work is not feasible to 

construct as originally designed and bid.  RL 

 

Mr. Limberg introduced Steve Dorsa (Contractor) and Ferron Konakis (Design Engineer) in the 

audience.  The next item in the packet is the deductive change order request from Ruby Dome, as 

well as a cost breakdown sheet of that deductive change order.  His action sheet is worded a little 

bit differently than what was on the agenda.  On the second page there is a graph with some 

pyramids at the bottom of the graph (Exhibit “A”).  Those pyramids represent the 80 year 

average for the Humboldt River flows.  The blue line above that is where we are at this year.  

The next page is additional data from approximately one month and one week.  The midpoint of 
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the Humboldt River flow at this time of year is 1.8cfs.  The average is 9.3cfs for this time based 

on the past 80 years of data.  Currently we are at 21.5cfs.  This is data from yesterday morning.  

He went over options the council had. 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein disclosed that Ruby Dome is a competitor of Canyon Construction. He 

bid competitively so he has no pecuniary interest in this matter.  When this project was bid, was 

it mentioned at the bidding process that there could be a deductive change order? 

 

Mr. Limberg answered at a prior Council Meeting, when it was awarded, he mentioned the 404 

permit and if we didn’t receive it.  We received an information request from Great Basin and we 

responded to that with an addendum.  One of the questions on that addendum was “will there be 

a force account for dewatering?”  Our answer at that time was “No, include the cost in the 

respective bid items.”  We do have a couple other sections of our bid documents, and keep in 

mind these bid documents are 220 pages long and there are still things we would like to add in 

them, with language that discuss dewatering.  At the pre-bid meeting, he was gone that day and 

could not find any minutes.  The engineer may be able to recall conversations there. 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein asked when the project was bid the flows were given.  We all 

understand it has been a very wet year.  He can’t say we can suspend this contract for another 

year and have them come back.  It would make more sense to rebid it.  Next year, if we get more 

rain, would we allow the contractor out of the contract?   

  

Mr. Limberg said that can be addressed a couple of different ways.  If council approves this 

option we would plan to bid in January or February.  We would have a pretty good idea of what 

the snowpack looks like.  That is where a lot of our river flow is coming from.  We can spell 

those out and emphasize the responsibilities and duties of the contractor for Humboldt River 

management. 

 

Councilman Rice asked if it is possible to do the work that needs to be done but we didn’t 

anticipate these flows, the project would be different with high flows. 

 

Ferron Konakis said this river crossing is a difficult crossing with the railroad tracks right next to 

the project.   It requires a bore into the tracks and then require the contractor to open cut the river 

to be able to put in the concrete encasement and casing.  This crossing is well designed but the 

problematic part of the crossing is that the contractor has to have a permit for working in the 

waterways.  There are pretty stringent requirements for testing.  In talking to Steve Dorsa, there 

is a lot more water than what was anticipated in the river.  There is a lot of risk with contracting 

because conditions can change and your bidding can change, especially with a difficult crossing.  

The park won’t be built until next year.   

 

Councilwoman Simons said she was under the impression that at the pre-bid meeting they did 

say something about the water flows being higher and it may be taken out later. 

 

Mr. Konakis answered we all knew the water flows was going to be higher but we hoped the 

water would go down with the heat of the summer.  There is a fair amount of underground flow.  

Anytime you dig close to the river, where you have in-ground water, you have dewatering and 

you will have to work with an environmental permit. 
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Councilman Schmidtlein pointed out it was hurry up, get set and go.  Then in limbo for a period 

of time.  Mr. Dorsa would definitely need an extension to the contract if we did not deny this 

request.  Going through the deductions, he pointed out on the mobilization and the high risk 

portions of the jobs, those items need to be deducted as well if we accept this deduction. 

 

Mr. Limberg agreed with that.  He just received comments along that line just this afternoon.   

 

Steve Dorsa, Ruby Dome, agreed there are some monies they may have overlooked.  We are 

talking about a deduction because the water is high.  We knew about it.  We are talking well over 

100% more water in many areas.  This scares the heck out of him.   

 

Mr. Konakis added in a way we missed our window this year.  The end of August would have 

been the time to make that crossing.  The dewatering will be much more difficult than it would 

have been three weeks ago.  In similar projects we are finding that the contractors are behind 

schedule.  It is difficult to find workers right now. 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein agreed we missed the window.  There are risks at every job site.  Safety 

is the Number 1 priority.  He wouldn’t want to put anyone in harm’s way.  It is unknown what 

will happen. 

 

Mr. Limberg said we are waiting for the river to drop but it is already coming up.   

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice to approve the deductive change order and 

direct staff the rebid the portion of the work in February 2018.   

 

The motion was amended below. 

 

After the motion and before a second or a vote, Councilman Schmidtlein asked Councilman Rice 

what amount would be deducted.  He also asked Mr. Dorsa if there was any amount he can give 

them that night that he would feel comfortable with. 

 

Mr. Dorsa answered no. 

 

Councilman Rice thought maybe Council would have to approve the amount at the next meeting. 

 

Mr. Limberg said that based on the amount that may be something staff could approve. 

 

Curtis Calder, City Manager, explained that with project change orders we accept those at the 

end of the project.  This one we would need to bring back to council at final acceptance. 

 

Mr. Limberg spoke about the change order policy.  In motion, perhaps include authorization to 

rebid as previously stated.  That would be helpful to staff. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice to approve the deductive change order in 

an amount that will be presented to the council at the final acceptance, and to direct staff to 

rebid this portion of the work in February 2018.   

The motion was amended below. 
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After the motion and before a second and vote, Mayor Johnson stated that council can only do 

the deduction.  We probably want to talk more about rebidding it anyway. 

 

Councilman Rice amended his motion. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

accept the deductive change order.   

The motion was amended below. 
 

Mayor Johnson asked since we will be working on the mobilization number, we will handle that 

at final acceptance and the motion on the floor is acceptable. 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein suggested adding to the motion that the mobilization will be reassessed 

at the change order time. 

 

Mr. Calder suggested the mobilization to be reduced and then finalized during final acceptance. 

 

Councilman Rice amended and restated his motion. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

approve the deductive change order and determine the deduction of the mobilization costs, 

which will be presented to council at the final acceptance of the project.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

     

F. Review, consideration, and possible award of a bid for the Sewer Manhole 

Rehabilitation Project 2017, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE 

ACTION 

 

This project consists of lining several manholes along the river corridor to reduce 

incoming water during high water events. Bids were opened on September 7, 

2017.  A bid tabulation is included as backup. RL 

 

Ryan Limberg, Utilities Director, explained we got one bidder at the mandatory pre-bid.  We got 

one bid and their bid was in order (Exhibit “B”).  Staff recommended award of this bid to SoCal 

Pacific Construction Corp. in the amount of $182,000. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

approve the award of bid to SoCal Pacific Construction Corporation in the amount of 

$182,000.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

   

G. Review, consideration, and possible ratification to enter into a contract with NV 

Energy to relocate existing overhead utility lines along 7th Street as part of the 

Centennial Park Expansion, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE 

ACTION 
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At the February 14, 2017 Council meeting, Council adopted Resolution No. 8-17 

which authorized the expenditure of $200,000 by the Redevelopment Agency in 

which a portion of those funds are allocated to the undergrounding of overhead 

utility lines. Staff is seeking authorization to enter into a contract with NV Energy 

for this work. BT 

 

Bob Thibault, Civil Engineer, said we had the Mayor sign the contract so this is a request for 

ratification.  The city is paying NV Energy to take down the poles and overhead lines.  Our 

electrical contractor has already started and needed NV Energy over there in order to do their 

inspections.  They didn’t want to hold up that project. 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein asked if they were all good with all the language that is in the contract. 

 

Mr. Thibault said Mr. Stanton read that for us. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilwoman 

Simons, to authorize staff to enter into a contract with NV Energy to relocate the overhead 

power lines on 7th Street as part of the Centennial Park Expansion.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

H. Review, consideration, and possible award of or authorization to rebid the FEMA 

Culvert Replacement at 6th Street and Douglas Street, and matters related thereto. 

FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 
 

 This culvert was damaged and collapsed during the flooding in February, 2017. 

At the July 25, 2017 meeting, Council authorized Staff to bid the FEMA Culvert 

Replacement at 6th Street and Douglas Street. Bids were received until 3:00 p.m. 

on September 7, 2017. A bid tabulation and recommended motion will be 

provided at this meeting.  BT 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein disclosed that Great Basin Engineering Contractors bid on this project.  

The owners of Great Basin are partners of his in Canyon Construction.  He consulted with Mr. 

Stanton and he was advised to abstain and left the room.  

 

Scott Wilkinson, Assistant City Manager, explained this is a potential FEMA reimbursed project.  

FEMA has not obligated the money at this point in time.  We’ve had a lot of discussion with the 

council with regard to this approach of completing work and then applying for reimbursement 

through the FEMA program.  

 

Mayor Johnson asked if it was absolutely needed.  (Yes) 

 

Bob Thibault, Civil Engineer, said there is a hole in the street down there.  We got two bids 

(Exhibit “C”).  The low bid from Acha was found to be a good, responsive bid.  He 

recommended awarding to Acha.  The other bid was more than twice that amount and was from 

Great Basin Engineering Contractors. 

 

Councilman Rice noted the price difference. 



 

09/12/2017 City Council Minutes Page 8 of 16 

 

Mr. Thibault said we had a similar project on 14th Street by the VFW office that Acha just 

completed for us.  We expected that one to be under $50,000 so we did not bring it to council for 

approval.  Acha was significantly lower than the other bidders.  They did a great job and we had 

no problems with the contract.   

 

Dennis Strickland, Public Works Director, said there is a potential because we had a small 

change order on the 14th Street culvert also.   We do know that this one has water in it still there 

is the potential there.  He felt this is the way to go. 

 

Mayor Johnson asked if there was some discussion of pumping or dewatering. 

 

Mr. Strickland answered yes there was. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilman Rice, to 

award the bid for the 6th Street Culvert Replacement Project to Acha Construction in the 

amount of $39,077.82.   

The motion passed.  (4-0 Councilman Schmidtlein abstained.) 
   

I. Review, consideration, and possible final acceptance of the Public Works 

Department Preventive Maintenance Project 2017, to apply Micro Slurry Seal to 

select City streets, and matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

 At their June 13, 2017 meeting, Council awarded the bid for the Preventive 

Maintenance Project 2017 to Sierra Nevada Construction in the amount of 

$489,007.00 plus additive alternate 1 in the amount of $3,000.00, for a total of 

$492,007.00. Micro Slurry Seal was also placed on Airport, Park, and Water 

Reclamation facilities. Sierra Nevada Construction has satisfactorily completed 

the work. DS 

 

Dennis Strickland explained we came in $12,000 under bid on the work this year.  We had a 

beautiful project considering the roads that were done. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

approve final acceptance of the Preventative Maintenance Project 2017 to Sierra Nevada 

Construction in the amount of $480,316.20.  

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

J. Consideration and possible acceptance of a grant from the Federal Aviation 

Administration (FAA) AIP Grant Offer #48 in the amount of 2,741,111.00, and 

matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

 On August 8, 2017, Council awarded the bid for AIP-48 to Road and Highway 

builders LLC. The Grant Offer associated with this project was received 

September 6, 2017 from the FAA. JF 

 

Jim Foster, Airport Manager, explained this is the grant offer for AIP 48 and the design for AIP 

49.  It will be our fence relocation project for next year. 
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** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilwoman 

Simons, to accept FAA Grant Offer No. 48. 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

V. NEW BUSINESS 

 

A. Review, consideration, and possible acceptance of a Deed of Dedication for a 

Drainage and Utility Easement across a portion of land owned by the Bar L Ranch 

Inc., identified as APN 001-679-002, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Proposed construction on W. Idaho Street will require the installation of a 

waterline to serve the property, the developers have identified a route from Cattle 

Drive to W. Idaho Street in which the waterline and other future utilities can be 

installed and are offering for dedication a Utility and Drainage Easement for the 

extension of the required utilities.  JD 

 

Jeremy Draper, Development Manager, said they have been working with this developer for 

some time now.  We did install a water line on Cattle Drive.  As we have been working with 

them and reviewing this project, the best and cheapest route to get water to this parcel will be to 

run from Cattle Drive under Sheep Trail underneath I80 and then extend that waterline across 

their frontage on West Idaho Street. They are offering for dedication an easement to cross the 

property north of I80.  Easements on the property south of I80 will be recorded when the parcel 

map is recorded. 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein disclosed that he has received these plans from High Desert 

Engineering but he doesn’t have any pecuniary interest at this time because it is in the bidding 

process to accept this. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

accept the Deed of Dedication for a Drainage and Utility Easement as described in Exhibit 

A and shown on Exhibit B, on a parcel of land owned by the Bar L Ranch, Inc., identified 

as APN: 001-679-002.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

B. Review, consideration, and possible acceptance of a Deed of Dedication for a 

Slope Easement across a portion of land owned by the Bar L Ranch Inc., 

identified as APN 001-679-002, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE 

ACTION 

 

Proposed construction on W. Idaho Street will require the installation of a 

waterline to serve the property, the developers have identified a route from Cattle 

Drive to W. Idaho Street in which the waterline and other future utilities can be 

installed and are offering for dedication a Slope Easement for the grading required 

to extend of the required utilities.  JD 
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Councilman Schmidtlein disclosed on this the same as the previous item.  He has seen these 

drawings. 

 

Mayor Johnson noted a slope easement is a little different.  What does that mean? 

 

Mr. Draper explained this will actually be outside the utility easement.  Because of the grading 

work that is being done, they’ve been working with the Millers and Artisan for future roadway 

that will follow this easement.  They have been working on the grading for that so that utility line 

is in place at the elevation of the roadway.  This gives us permission to cut into that adjacent 

property. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

accept the Deed of Dedication for a Slope Easement as described in Exhibit A and shown 

on Exhibit B, on a parcel of land owned by the Bar L Ranch, Inc., identified as APN: 001-

679-002.   

The motion passed unanimously. (5-0) 

  

C. Request from the Downtown Business Association for a Letter of Support for the 

Levitt AMP Elko Music Series and request to utilize the Elko Train Park for the 

free outdoor concert series, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE 

ACTION 

 

The DBA is applying for a grant from the Levitt Foundation for a free outdoor 

concert series to be presented between May 1, 2018 and October 31, 2018.  There 

will be a minimum of 10 concerts.  

 

The goal of the Levitt AMP Elko Concert Series is to reflect the best of Elko city 

life by creating community and social interaction among people of all ages and 

backgrounds, empowering Elko to reclaim green spaces and reinvigorate public 

spaces, and ensuring the performing arts are accessible to all through high quality 

free concerts. SO 

 

Shanell Owen, City Clerk, explained included in the Agenda packet is the program information.  

Ruchelle with the DBA was there to present the item.  At this time they are requesting a letter of 

support and to utilize the Elko Train Park.  As the event dates become evident they may request 

for downtown closure. 

 

Ruchelle Melton, DBA, said they are specifically requesting a letter of support to use the public 

space.  It will be a summer series next year. 

 

Mayor Johnson thought it was a great idea.   

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Rice, to 

approve the request from the DBA for a letter of support for the Leavitt AMP Elko Music 

Series and approve the request to utilize the Elko Train Park for this free outdoor concert 

series in the summer of 2018.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 
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D. Review and possible approval of an agreement with FedEx Ground, Inc. to 

Adopt-a-Street for litter collection in the public right-of-way on VFW Drive from 

College Avenue to Silver Street, and matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE 

ACTION 

 

 FedEx Ground, Inc. is interested in volunteering their services for the Adopt-a-

Street program. VFW Drive is currently available for adoption. DS 

 

Dennis Strickland, Public Works Director, explained they have had several groups drop out.  Fed 

Ex wanted their frontage on Ruby Vista but that was already taken.   

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilman Keener, 

to approve an agreement with FedEx Ground, Ind., to Adopt-a-Street for litter collection in 

the public right-of-way on VFW Drive.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

E. Review, consideration, and possible approval of an amendment to the Exclusive 

Franchise Agreement between the City of Elko and Elko Sanitation Company 

dated June 11, 2012, as amended, for sanitation service in the City of Elko, and 

matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

 Elko Sanitation Company currently provides sanitation service in the City of Elko 

pursuant to an agreement dated June 11, 2012, as amended. RDA and City 

Council took various actions to create a centralized collection point for the 400 

block between Idaho Street and Railroad Street. The centralized location would 

require an amendment to the rate schedule for Elko Sanitation. SW 

 

Scott Wilkinson, Assistant City Manager, explained Ms. Laughlin has been working hard to 

clean up this alley.  This is what is necessary to move that project forward.  We have determined 

the rates that would be applicable for the type of businesses in that area.  He recommended 

approval. 

 

Councilman Schmidtlein wanted to make sure the amendment is for the 400 alley block for trash 

collection service. 

 

Mr. Wilkinson answered yes and the exhibit is very specific to the 400 block between Railroad 

and Idaho Streets. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Schmidtlein, to 

approve the Seventh Amendment to the Exclusive Franchise Agreement between the City 

of Elko and Elko Sanitation Company.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

VI. RESOLUTIONS AND ORDINANCES 

 

A. First Reading of Ordinance No. 824, an ordinance repealing Title 8, Chapter 10 of 

the Elko City Code entitled “Alltel Nevada, Inc. Franchise” in its entirety, and to 
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direct Staff to set the matter for public hearing, second reading and possible 

adoption, and matters related thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Shanell Owen, City Clerk, explained this is a housekeeping item.  Several months ago City 

Council approved a new franchise agreement with Frontier, therefore we can repeal the old 

franchise agreement that was actually in City Code. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilman Keener, 

to conduct first reading of Ordinance No. 824 and direct staff to set the matter for public 

hearing, second reading and possible adoption.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  
B. Review, consideration, and possible approval of Resolution No. 28-17, a 

Resolution Selling Seven (7) Golf Carts to the City of Wells, and matters related 

thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

On August 22, 2017, the Elko City Council approved the sale of seven (7) used 

golf carts to the City of Wells.  The approval of the proposed resolution finalizes 

the sale.  CC 

 

Curtis Calder, City Manager, explained he ran this by the City Attorney and was advised a 

resolution would be the best way to sell the carts.  We are still waiting for our new carts to come 

in.   

 

James Wiley, Parks and Recreation Director, said the new carts have arrived and we have them 

on hand. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Keener, seconded by Councilman Rice, to 

approve Resolution No. 28-17.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

VII. PETITIONS, APPEALS, AND COMMUNICATIONS 

 

A. Ratification of the Police Chief issuing a 30-day temporary Retail Liquor License 

and issuing a regular Retail Liquor License to Fouad Odeh and Reem Odeh, dba 

Odeh’s Mediterranean Restaurant, located at 282 11th Street, Elko, NV 89801, and 

matters related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Chief Reed explained this is a new restaurant and liquor license.  This is the old Ogi Deli 

location. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilwoman Simons, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

ratify a 30-day temporary Retail Liquor License and issue a regular Retail Liquor License 

to Fouad Odeh and Reem Odeh, dba Odeh’s Mediterranean Restaurant, located at 282 11th 

Street, Elko, NV 89801.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 
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B. Review for consideration and possible approval the Police Chief issuing a regular 

Retail Liquor License to Param Kaur and Michelli Leedy, dba Four Points by 

Sheraton, located at 3019 E Idaho St., Elko, NV 89801, and matters related 

thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Chief Reed said this was formerly known as Holiday Inn Express.  Param Kaur is one of the 

management representatives for the corporate office.  Michelli Leedy is the local manager.  

Background investigations are complete and they are ready to go. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilman Keener, 

to approve the issuance of a regular Retail Liquor License to Param Kaur and Michelli 

Leedy, dba Four Points by Sheraton, located at 3019 E. Idaho Street, Elko, NV 89801.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

C. Ratification of the Police Chief issuing a 30-day temporary Retail Liquor License 

and issuing a regular Retail Liquor License to Kristie Brady, dba Charlee’s Bar, 

located at 542 River Street, Elko, NV 89801, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

Chief Reed explained Good Time Charlee’s is going through an ownership change.  Ms. Brady 

has completed everything she needed to do.  She is good to go. 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Schmidtlein, to 

ratify a 30-day temporary retail liquor license and issue a regular Retail Liquor License to 

Kristie Brady, dba Charlee’s Bar, located at 542 River Street, Elko, NV 89801.   

 

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

II. CONSENT AGENDA 

 

A. Review, consideration, and possible approval for the Elko Police Department to 

accept an Office of Criminal Justice Assistance (OCJA) grant in the amount of 

thirty-three thousand, two hundred dollars ($33,200.00), and matters related 

thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

 In April 2017, the Elko Police Department applied for an OCJA Grant, for 

assistance with costs associated with safety helmets for all sworn officers. The 

OCJA notified the Elko Police Department of their intent to award a grant in the 

amount of thirty-three thousand, two hundred dollars ($33,200.00) BR 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilwoman Simons, to 

approve the Consent Agenda.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 
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IV.  APPROPRIATIONS (Cont.) 

 

A. Review and possible approval of Warrants, and matters related thereto. FOR 

POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

approve the regular warrants.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Schmidtlein, to 

approve second set of regular warrants.   

The motion passed unanimously.  (5-0) 

  

B.  Review and possible approval of Print ‘N Copy Warrants, and matters related 

thereto.  FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Schmidtlein, seconded by Councilwoman 

Simons, to approve the Print ‘N Copy warrants.    
 

The motion passed.  (4-0 Councilman Keener abstained.) 

   
C. Review and possible approval of Great Basin Engineering Warrants, and matters 

related thereto. FOR POSSIBLE ACTION 

 

** A motion was made by Councilman Rice, seconded by Councilman Keener, to 

approve the Great Basin Engineering warrants.   
 

The motion passed.  (4-0 Councilman Schmidtlein abstained.) 
VIII. REPORTS 

 

A. Mayor and City Council  

Councilman Keener asked Curtis Calder about the city facilities being 

vulnerable to bats.  Mr. Calder answered he wasn’t aware of any facility with 

a bat infestation.   

Councilman Schmidtlein reported he and Councilman Keener stopped by 

the Fire Department and had a round table discussion.  He felt it was a very 

productive meeting.  He is glad to see that Ruby Vista Drive is starting to get 

paved.   

Councilman Rice thanked the staff that was involved in the fair which was 

successful.  A week or two ago, the Governor hosted an event regarding a 

project called Operation Bravo, which is partnered with Barrick and Great 

Basin College, matching veterans with well-paying jobs and training in the 

community.   

Councilwoman Simons asked about a $500 check written to Barrick.  

James Wiley answered that was a refund of a deposit for using the park.  

Councilman Keener said with all of our improvements for the Centennial 

Tower, it would be great that we could have a date that we can publish for 

that to try to get the Governor out for the dedication of that facility.  Mr. 
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Calder said they are trying to refine the date of the Grand Opening or the 

Ribbon Cutting of the project.  By the contract it has to be done by December 

2, which we would prefer not doing the ribbon cutting in December.  Bob 

Thibault reached out to YESCO to see if this project could be completed more 

quickly and shoot for mid-November. 

B. City Manager – League of Cities Conference 

Curtis Calder reported the League of Cities Conference is October 10-

12th.  City Council meeting is on the 10th.  Staff members are planning on 

going.  There are three cities celebrating their 100th anniversary this year.  

They would love for the Mayor to go and one other council person could go 

too.  Councilwoman Simons said Wes Henderson has something hanging on 

his wall from many cities in Nevada but Elko.  Something needs to be 

presented to Wes to hang on his wall.  Mr. Calder said he and the Mayor 

attended the NNRDA Board Retreat yesterday, which was done in conjunction 

with Better Cities, which is one of the consultants that does strategic planning 

for the cities in this region.  It was a beneficial retreat.  NNRDA has applied 

for a state grant to help the City of Elko conduct a strategic plan, and we 

budgeted for the max if they are successful in getting the grant. 

C. Assistant City Manager 

D. Utilities Director 

E. Public Works  

Dennis Strickland reported the Landfill is equipped with a storm water 

pond that holds five million gallons of storm water so there is no run off from 

the Landfill.  In February this year, that was filled to the rim.  That just got 

pumped dry and cleaned out of all sediments and now we are in a better 

position for the winter months.  They are still busy in the Streets Department 

with patching.  They are looking to do an extensive patch on W. Sage near 

Angel Park and up Dotta Drive.  Councilman Keener asked about Ellis Way 

sidewalks on the payables.  Mr. Strickland said they have a concrete co-op list 

program for sidewalk repairs, where the property owner pays for the 

demolition and removal of all the old infrastructure and then the City comes 

back in.  He met with Ms. Carter and the plans for W. Cedar Street are going 

along.  This will be the most expensive phase of the reconstruction. 

F. Airport Director 

G. City Attorney 

H. Fire Chief  

Chief Griego said the annual Fire Prevention picnic is coming up.  Gold 

Dust west will be doing the food again this year.  There will be activities for 

the kids and over 30 different public safety vendors signed up to present to the 

public.  Regarding the fire on the “E”, they sent eight vehicles to that fire.  

There were about 24 people involved in some way.  The electrical on the “E” 

probably didn’t survive the fire but the “E” stands out nicely now. 

I. Police Chief 

J. City Clerk  

K. City Planner 

L. Development Manager  

Jeremy Draper reported the demolition of the old Police Station will be 

going out to bid Friday.  The asbestos removal is complete. 
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M. Administrative Services Director - FY 2016/2017 Consolidated Sales Tax Report  

Jonnye Jund gave a Sales Tax update.  She handed out a report (Exhibit 

“D”). We ended the year about $1 million over budget and we are within 1% 

from last year.  

N. Parks and Recreation Director  

James Wiley updated council on the Free Library installation.  They 

agreed on where to install it and it will be installed this weekend.  The Parks 

Department has done some preliminary work on the Peace Park sculpture 

project.  They expect delivery of the sculptures in October and have it 

wrapped up by the end of October.  He was at the SnoBowl this morning with 

Rocky Bush.  There was a grip and chair inspection on our chair lift.  It may 

be an old lift but it is a very sturdy lift and it passed with flying colors. 

O. Civil Engineer  

P. Building Official 

 

COMMENTS BY THE GENERAL PUBLIC 

 

Pursuant to N.R.S. 241, this time is devoted to comments by the public, if any, and 

discussion of those comments. No action may be taken upon a matter raised under this 

item on the agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on a successive 

agenda and identified as an item for possible action. ACTION WILL NOT BE TAKEN 

 

There were no public comments. 

 

There being no further business, Mayor Chris Johnson adjourned the meeting. 

 

 

 

_________________________________          ______________________________ 

Mayor Chris Johnson                                         Shanell Owen, City Clerk 

 
















